
REGULAR MEETING  July 23, 2024 

The Village of Ashmore Board of Trustees met in regular session on July 23, 2024 at the 
Ashmore Municipal Office. Proper notice of the meeting was posted. President Kurt Crail called 
the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Freezeland acknowledged that a quorum was physically present, and that there were no requests 
for electronic attendance. Freezeland took roll call attendance: 

Trustees Present:  

 Bill Edwards 
 Thomas Grissom 
 Dane Perdieu 
 Terry Price 
 Bryan Watson 
 Cathy Welborn 

Trustees Absent: None 
 

Also Present:  

 President Kurt Crail  
 Clerk Jackie Freezeland 
 Treasurer Kathy Childress 
 Seth Flach of Milano & Grunloh Engineers, LLC 

(exited 6:15 p.m.) 
 Chief Deputy Tyler Heleine of Coles County 

Sheriff’s Department (exited 6:25 p.m.) 
 

Guests 

Seth Flach of Milano & Grunloh Engineers (MGE) gave updates on the Village’s ongoing grant 
projects. His summary notes are attached. Flach answered questions and then exited at 6:15 p.m. 

Tyler Heleine of the Coles County Sheriff’s Department spoke about recent enforcement, which 
mostly included responding to accidents. He advised that the department intends to start 
enforcing non-highway vehicle regulations, including driving without a license, driving without 
a permit, and driving outside of corporate limits. Heleine advised that residents hesitate to report 
suspicious behavior, and as a result, it often takes officers longer to resolve cases. He 
emphasized that if someone is not sure whether to report something or not, then they should. 
Heleine answered questions and then exited at 6:25 p.m. 

Reports, Approvals, and Claims  

Freezeland gave an update about new and ongoing projects in the Municipal Office, including: 

 Four elected positions are up for re-election this year; packets will be available August 
20; 

 Progress on landscaping at Serenity Corner; 

 Landscaping border was installed at Serenity Corner, the Community Center, the 
maintenance building, and the east-side welcome sign; and 

 The citywide rummage sale date has been set for Saturday, September 14. 

Board Minutes dated June 25, 2024 were approved on a motion from Edwards, seconded by 
Welborn.  In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye. 

The payables and payroll for July were passed around and approved by signatures. 

Upon recommendation from Treasurer Childress, Grissom motioned to transfer $2,000 from the 
General Fund to the Public Benefit Fund to cover upcoming expenses. Watson seconded the 
motion. In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye; motion carried. 

The Treasurer’s Report for June 2024 was placed on file with the Clerk on a motion from Price, 
seconded by Welborn. In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye.  



Crail gave the following superintendent’s report on behalf of Superintendent Johnson, who is out 
of town: 

 All water samples are continuing to come back clean and EPA-compliant;  

 Johnson is picking up the Grizzly Bars equipment from Missouri; 

 Indiana Street will be oil and chipped in August using MFT funds; 

 The water treatment plant passed its EPA inspection; and 

 Mayor Crail will be leaving town on vacation in September, leaving Deputy President 
Bill Edwards in charge in his absence. 

Unfinished Business 

Ordinance #24-0528, An Ordinance Amending Title 6 “Public Ways and Property,” Chapter 3 
“Water Use and Service,” Section 8 “Water Billing” to Amend Deadlines, was placed on file by 
recommendation of the Water Committee, and no second is required. In a roll call vote, all 
trustees voted aye. 

Ordinance #24-0625, An Ordinance to Establish Appropriations for the Fiscal Year 2024-2025 
was passed on a motion from the Finance Committee (no second is required). In a roll call vote, 
all trustees voted aye. 

There was no other unfinished business. 

New Business  

Resolution #24-0723A, A Resolution Supporting the Application for a Community Development 
Block Grant, was passed on a motion from Grissom, seconded by Perdieu. In a roll call vote, all 
trustees voted aye. 

Resolution #24-0723B, A Resolution Supporting the Application for an Illinois Transportation 
Enhancement Grant, was passed on a motion from Price, seconded by Edwards. In a roll call 
vote, all trustees voted aye. 

Resolution #24-0723C, A Resolution Supporting the Application for an Open Space Lands 
Acquisition & Development Grant, was passed on a motion from Perdieu, seconded by Watson. 
In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye. 

Resolution #24-0723D, A Resolution Supporting the Negotiations for an Interagency Agreement 
Between the Village of Ashmore and Embarras Area Water District, was passed on a motion 
from Watson, seconded by Perdieu. In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye. 

Resolution #24-0723E, A Resolution Authorizing the Purchase of Security Cameras, was passed 
on a motion from Edwards, seconded by Welborn. In a roll call vote, all trustees voted aye. 

There was no other new business. 

The meeting adjourned at 7:02 p.m. on a motion by Edwards, seconded by Price. All trustees 
voted in favor.  The next regular board meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, August 27, 2024. 

 
 
 
Jackie Freezeland 
Ashmore Village Clerk 




